September 6, 2007

Process Used to Determine Faculty Salary Increases Effective September 1, 2007
The procedure used this year to determine faculty merit salary recommendations was distributed to all CFR faculty on May 31, 2007.  It was developed in consultation with the Elected Faculty Council (EFC) and adheres to the guidelines announced by the Provost on May 30, 2007.  The guidelines were presented and discussed at the June 4, 2007 CFR Faculty Meeting.  This memo describes how the three step process described in general terms in the May 31 memo was implemented

1. Basic merit. All CFR faculty deemed meritorious received a 3.2% merit salary increase effective September 1, 2007. As applied to our tenured and tenure-track faculty, this used $94,344 of our faculty merit salary pool.

2. High merit. All CFR faculty deemed highly meritorious received an additional high-merit salary increase. 
Tenured/tenure track.  For tenured/tenure track faculty, the EFC recommended that this additional merit salary increase be allocated based on dollars, not percentages. As outlined in the May 31 memo, the Dean also consulted with the PMT Committee and the Faculty Chair to solicit their views on how to best implement this process. The PMT Committee recommended that each highly meritorious tenure track faculty receive a fixed and equal dollar allocation as a floor salary increase with the remaining amount of the high-merit salary pool distributed in proportion to the degree of salary compression of each faculty member. Accordingly, each of our six highly meritorious tenured faculty received an additional merit salary increase of $3,500/academic year as a base (floor) increase. This used $21,000 of the $29,482 available for allocation. The remaining salary pool of $8,482 was mechanically distributed as a function of the distance from the May 2007 regression line (for all tenured/tenure track CFR faculty) and the salary of each highly meritorious CFR faculty member. The regression line predicts salary as a function of years since earning the PhD degree and was discussed at the June 4, 2007 faculty meeting. Highly meritorious tenured faculty with salaries furthest below the regression line were deemed to have the most compressed salaries and received the largest percentage of the remaining salary pool ($8,482). This process resulted in our six highly meritorious tenured faculty receiving additional high-merit component increases that ranged from $4,146/year to $5,251/year.

Nontenure track. Because no central funds are provided for nontenure track faculty, highly meritorious nontenure track faculty received an additional merit salary increase in terms of percentages. Each of our two highly meritorious nontenure track faculty received an additional high-merit component increase of 4.0%, the maximum allowable under averaging constraints. 

3. Dean’s discretion. All CFR faculty salaries were examined to address existing salary inequities including salary compression. 
Tenured/tenure track.  The Dean retained 0.3% of the base faculty salary pool ($8,845) for discretionary purposes. The PMT Committee recommended that in allocating these dollars, the Dean consider salary compression/equity issues for all meritorious and highly meritorious tenured/tenure track faculty, with first priority being given to newly hired faculty. In addition to this merit salary pool of $8,845, the Dean also distributed the merit salary pool associated with unfilled faculty positions ($16,137).  In making salary allocations from these two pools of merit salary dollars, the Dean was advised by the Faculty Chair who provided a list of faculty making contributions over and above normal activities directed toward College goals. The Dean also relied on the PMT Committee’s Merit Recommendation Report of June 1, 2007 as approved by the voting faculty. 
The six tenure-track faculty hired in 2006 were awarded additional percentage merit salary increases ranging from 1.3% to 5% largely based upon the extent of salary inequity. 
Tenured faculty ranking in either the top ten or the top fifteen as identified in the PMT Committee’s Merit Recommendation Report of June 1, 2007 were eligible for an additional percentage merit salary increase if a salary inequity/compression existed or if the Faculty Chair indicated they were deserving of an additional merit salary increase. The percentage merit salary increases resulting from the Dean’s discretion allocations were awarded to 23 tenured faculty and ranged from 0.4% to 2%.

Nontenure track. All meritorious and highly meritorious nontenure track faculty were eligible for an additional percentage merit salary increase if a salary inequity/compression existed, if the PMT Committee’s Merit Recommendation Report of June 1, 2007 showed them highly ranked among their peers, or if the Faculty Chair indicated they were deserving of an additional merit salary increase. The percentage merit salary increases resulting from the Dean’s allocations range from 1.3% to 4% and were awarded to 3 nontenure track faculty - including one new hire. 
